
 

Council 

 

 
Minutes of a meeting of the Council held on 

Tuesday 15 December 2015 at 7.00 pm at the Conference Chamber, 

West Suffolk House,  Western Way, Bury St Edmunds IP33 3YU 
 

 

Present: Councillors 
 

 Mayor Patrick Chung 
Deputy Mayor Julia Wakelam 

 
Simon Brown 
Tony Brown 

Carol Bull 
Sarah Broughton 

John Burns 
Terry Clements 
Jason Crooks 

Robert Everitt 
Jeremy Farthing 

Paula Fox 
John Griffiths 
Wayne Hailstone 

Diane Hind 
 

Ian Houlder 
Beccy Hopfensperger 

Paul Hopfensperger 
Margaret Marks 

Tim Marks 
Betty Mclatchy 
Ivor Mclatchy 

Jane Midwood 
Sara Mildmay-White 

David Nettleton 
Clive Pollington 
Alaric Pugh 

Joanna Rayner 
 

David Roach 
Barry Robbins 

Richard Rout 
Angela Rushen 

Andrew Speed 
Clive Springett 
Sarah Stamp 

Peter Stevens 
Peter Thompson 

Jim Thorndyke 
Paula Wade 
Frank Warby 

Patricia Warby 

 

109. Minutes  
 
The minutes of the meetings held on 22 September 2015 and 17 November 

2015 (extraordinary meeting) were confirmed as correct records and signed 
by the Mayor. 

 

110. Mayor's announcements  
 

The Mayor reported on the civic engagements and charity activities which he, 
the Mayoress, Deputy Mayor and Consort had attended since 22 September 
2015. 

 

111. Apologies for Absence  
 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bob Cockle, Susan 
Glossop and Karen Richardson. 
 

 
 



112. Declarations of Interests  
 
Members’ declarations of interests are recorded under the item to which the 

declaration relates. 
 

113. St Edmundsbury's Success at the Suffolk Sports Awards  
 
Prior to the consideration of this item and as sport was a passion close to his 

heart, a minute’s silence was observed in memory of Neil Anthony, the 
Council’s former Head of Leisure, Culture and Communities, who had very 
recently died. 

 
In recognition of the St Edmundsbury area’s success in winning six awards at 

the recent Suffolk Sports Awards, the Mayor and Leader of the Council 
formally honoured the achievers of the awards.   
 

Councillor Joanna Rayner, Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Culture, introduced 
the item, stating that the Suffolk Sports Awards was a county-wide event 

held in November 2015 which recognised individuals and clubs within the 
sporting community who excelled in their given areas going above and 
beyond expectation.  

 
Six out of a possible 12 awards were achieved by clubs or individuals in St 

Edmundsbury, which not only represented a huge achievement for the 
individuals and clubs but also for St Edmundsbury to be so widely recognised 
across Suffolk.   

 
The winners were: 

 
(1) Club of the Year: Bury St Edmunds Rugby 1st XV 
(2) BBC Radio Suffolk Unsung Hero: Allan Loveday 

(3) The Suffolk County Council Sports Personality of the Year: Brian 
Alldis 

(4) The Elena Baltacha Award: Esther Little 
(5) Most Active Workplace: Ashton KCJ Solicitors 
(6) Young Community Volunteer: Dominika Szary 

 
Councillor Griffiths, Leader of the Council, then provided further background 

on each of the above, following which he and the Mayor formally 
congratulated each of those in attendance on their achievements.  
 

Councillor Clements, the Borough Council’s representative on Suffolk Sport’s 
Management Board, also paid tribute to the late Neil Anthony, Warren Smyth, 

Chief Executive of Abbeycroft Leisure and each of the winners listed above.   
 

114. Leader's Statement  
 
Councillor John Griffiths, Leader of the Council, presented his statement as 
contained in Paper No: COU/SE/15/035. 

 
As this was the last meeting of Council in 2015, he formally acknowledged the 

work of staff and Councillors undertaken through the year. 
 



In response to a question, Councillor Griffiths agreed that whilst Members 
were aware of the financial challenges facing local government following 

ongoing reductions in funding from Central Government, it was imperative 
that residents continued to understand through effective communication that 

the Council needed to operate more commercially and generate its own 
income in order to maintain consistent service delivery. 
 

In response to an additional question, Councillor Griffiths encouraged new 
ways of Member and community-led partnership working to achieve tangible 

outcomes on issues affecting those in a given locality.   
 
A name for the proposed new Eastern Relief Road was yet to be considered, 

however Councillor Tony Brown’s suggestion could be a possibility, amongst 
others. 

 

115. Public Participation  
 

The following questions were put and answered during this item: 
 
1. Ian Steel, Chairman of Rushbrooke with Rougham Parish Council, 

asked a question in connection with the outcome of the initial Community 
Governance Review (CGR) consultation on proposed boundaries for Lady 

Miriam Way and the railway escarpment to separate Rushbrooke with 
Rougham Parish and Bury St Edmunds Parish.   
 

In response, Councillor John Griffiths, Leader of the Council, stated that 
having considered Rushbrooke with Rougham Parish Council’s representation 

during the first phase of the CGR, the Democratic Renewal Working Party had 
recommended the external boundaries between Bury St Edmunds, Great 
Barton and Rushbrooke with Rougham parishes should be amended, which if 

their consultation response was to be correctly understood, was essentially 
the option supported by Rushbrooke with Rougham Parish Council. The 

decision would be taken later in the meeting when the item was reached, 
following which further consultation would be undertaken on this and other 
proposals as part of the CGR. 

 
2.  In response to a similar question from John Eden of Rushbrooke with 

Rougham Parish Council, which was in connection with proposed new 
parish boundaries for Rushbrooke with Rougham, Great Barton and Bury St 
Edmunds parishes in the context of the Community Governance Review 

(CGR), Councillor John Griffiths, Leader of the Council explained that this was 
essentially what was being recommended by the Democratic Renewal 

Working Party for consideration later in the meeting, and if approved, this 
proposal would go out to consultation during Phase 2 of the CGR. 
 

3.  Peter Langdon of Rushbrooke with Rougham Parish Council, asked 
a question in connection with potential support being provided by the 

Borough Council to the Rougham Tower Association, which was shortly 
embarking on an improvement programme at its museum.  In response, 

Councillor Joanna Rayner, Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Culture stated that 
she would welcome a meeting in the new year between the Council’s Leisure 
Services’ heritage and marketing teams and the Association to discuss 

potential proposals.  



 
4.  Nathan Loader of Kedington Parish Council, asked a question in 

connection with the Borough Council’s strategy for balancing jobs and housing 
growth in the Haverhill area and how it planned to deliver local jobs required 

for sustainable economic development.  In response, Councillor Alaric Pugh, 
Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth, stated that projected jobs growth 
was addressed in the Council’s adopted Core Strategy 2010, which clearly set 

out the needs and demands based upon sound evidence.  How jobs would be 
delivered was comprehensively addressed in Haverhill Vision 2031 Local Plan 

document.  This was backed by the Council’s proactive Economic 
Development team who worked with employers and organisations like MENTA 
to bring jobs to Haverhill. 

 
In response to Mr Loader’s supplementary question, which was in 

connection with the Borough Council’s investment in the infrastructure for the 
proposed Haverhill Research Park (HRP), Councillor John Griffiths, Leader of 
the Council stated that land in this location had recently been awarded 

Enterprise Zone status, which was a significant incentive for drawing business 
to Haverhill and St Edmundsbury.  Together with the Greater Cambridge 

Greater Peterborough Local Enterprise Partnership and other partners, every 
effort would be made by the Borough Council to make the proposed HRP an 

attractive location for new and expanding business. 
 
5.  In response to a question from Simon Harding of Bury St Edmunds,  in 

connection with the existing Household Waste and Recycling Centre (HWRC) 
at Rougham Hill, Bury St Edmunds, Councillor Peter Stevens, Portfolio Holder 

for Operations, stated that a new period of consultation on the delivery of a 
proposed West Suffolk Operational Hub (WSOH) would commence from 8 
January 2016 to 19 February 2016.  Following the consultation, and in 

conjunction with an identified Focus Group, a proposal for a new WSOH, 
which would include a waste transfer station, combined depot and HWRC was 

anticipated to then come forward. 
 
In his supplementary question, Mr Harding which was in connection with the 

existing waste transfer station and its environmental impact, Councillor 
Stevens stated that waste transfer stations were required to comply with 

environmental statements and licensing regulations to ensure the necessary 
controls were in place.  
 

116. Referrals report of recommendations from Cabinet and Democratic 
Renewal Working Party  
 

Council considered the Referrals report of Recommendations from Cabinet 
and Democratic Renewal Working Party, contained within Report No: 
COU/SE/15/036. 

 
(A) Referrals from Cabinet: 20 October 2015 

 
1. Delivering a Sustainable Budget 2016/2017 

 
Approval was sought for proposals to be included in the budget setting 
process in order to progress securing a balanced budget for 2016/2017. 

 



Councillor Ian Houlder, Portfolio Holder for Resources and Performance drew 
relevant issues to the attention of Council, including that the Borough Council 

continued to face considerable financial challenges as a result of increased 
cost and demand pressures and constraints on public sector spending.  In this 

context, and like many other councils, St Edmundsbury had to make difficult 
financial decisions. 
 

The proposals contained in the report had previously been scrutinised by the 
Performance and Audit Scrutiny Committee before being recommended to 

Council for approval by Cabinet. 
 
On the motion of Councillor Ian Houlder, seconded by Councillor Robert 

Everitt, and duly carried it was 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the proposals, as detailed in Section 5 and Table 2 at paragraph 5.1 of 

Report No: PAS/SE/15/026, be included, in securing a balanced budget for 
2016/2017.  

 
(B) Referrals from Cabinet: 24 November 2015 

 
1. West Suffolk Gambling Act 2005 Statement of Policy 2016 to 2019 
 

Approval was sought for the West Suffolk Gambling Act 2005 Statement of 
Policy 2016 to 2019. 

 
Councillor Alaric Pugh, Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth drew relevant 
issues to the attention of Council, including that the Statement of Policy set 

out how St Edmundsbury Borough and Forest Heath District Councils (the 
West Suffolk councils), in their roles as Licensing Authorities, would carry out 

functions under the Act.  It recognised the importance of responsible 
gambling within the entertainment industry whilst seeking to balance this 
with the key objectives of the Act. 

 
On the motion of Councillor Alaric Pugh, seconded by Councillor Frank Warby, 

and duly carried it was 
 
RESOLVED: 

 
That the Gambling Act 2005: West Suffolk Joint Statement of Policy for the 

period 2016 to 2019, as contained in Appendix 3 to Report No: 
LIC/SE/15/003, be adopted. 
 

2. Local Council Tax Reduction Scheme and Council Tax Technical 
Changes 2016/2017 

 
(Councillor Margaret Marks declared a pecuniary interest in this item as an 
owner of an empty, water damaged property in Haverhill and therefore she 

had a direct financial interest in this particular referral and left the meeting 
during its consideration.) 

 



Approval was sought for the Local Council Tax Reduction Scheme (LCTRS) 
and Council Tax Technical Changes 2016/2017. 

 
Councillor Ian Houlder, Portfolio Holder for Resources and Performance drew 

relevant issues to the attention of Council, including that no changes to the 
current LCTRS and technical changes were being recommended for the 
reasons outlined in the report. 

 
On the motion of Councillor Ian Houlder, seconded by Councillor Sara 

Mildmay-White, and duly carried it was 
 
RESOLVED: 

 
That no change be made to the current Local Council Tax Reduction Scheme 

or Council Tax Technical Changes levels for 2016/2017, as detailed in 
Sections 5 and 6 of Report No: CAB/SE/15/074. 
 

3. Council Tax Base for Tax Setting Purposes 2016/2017 
 

Approval was sought for the Council Tax Base for Tax Setting Purposes 
2016/2017.   

 
Councillor Ian Houlder, Portfolio Holder for Resources and Performance drew 
relevant issues to the attention of Council, including that the Council Tax Base 

was used in the calculation of Council Tax.  Each authority divided its total 
Council Tax required to meet its budget requirements by the Tax Base of its 

area to arrive at a Band ‘D’ Council Tax. 
 
On the motion of Councillor Ian Houlder, seconded by Councillor Sara 

Mildmay-White, and duly carried it was 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That 

 
(1) the tax base for 2016/2017, for the whole of  St Edmundsbury is 

35,737.08 equivalent Band ‘D’ dwellings, as detailed in paragraph 1.4 
of Report No: CAB/SE/15/075; and 

 

(2) the tax base for 2016/2017 for the different parts of its area, as 
defined by parish or special expense area boundaries, are as shown in 

Appendix 2 to Report No: CAB/SE/15/075. 
 
(C) Referrals from Cabinet: 8 December 2015 

 
(With the agreement of the Mayor, the following referrals were considered in 

a different order to that published in the agenda.) 
 
1. Development Brief for the Allocated Housing Site at Erskine Lodge, 

Great Whelnetham 
 

(The Development Brief for the Allocated Housing Site at Erskine Lodge, Great 
Whelnetham had been prepared on behalf of Havebury Housing Partnership.  



Councillor Joanna Rayner declared a pecuniary interest in this item as an 
employee of Havebury Housing Partnership.  Councillor Robert Everitt 

declared a pecuniary interest as a board member for Havebury Housing 
Partnership and Councillors Clive Springett and Frank Warby both declared 

pecuniary interests as Directors of Havebury Housing Partnership.  All of the 
aforementioned Members left the meeting during the consideration of this 
particular item.) 

 
Approval was sought for the Development Brief for the Allocated Housing Site 

at Erskine Lodge, Great Whelnetham, subject to a minor typographical 
amendment to the recommendation, which should have referred to the ‘A134’ 
and not ‘A143’ road. 

 
Councillor Alaric Pugh, Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth drew relevant 

issues to the attention of Council, including that thorough consideration had 
been given to this item at the meeting of the Sustainable Development 
Working Party and its recommendations had been endorsed by Cabinet.  

 
This Development Brief had been considered by officers, the majority of 

Members of the Sustainable Development Working Party and Cabinet to 
accord with the Council’s Protocol for Preparing Development Briefs, the 

Vision 2031 Development Plan document and Core Strategy Development 
Plan document.  The Development Brief would provide a suitable framework 
for the consideration of future planning applications. 

 
Councillor Terry Clements, Ward Member for Horringer and Whelnetham, 

expressed his concerns regarding the content of this Development Brief, 
particularly in respect of the total number of dwellings proposed for this site, 
which he considered was in excess of that identified as being required to meet 

the village’s housing need in the adopted Rural Vision 2031 Local Plan 
document; and also the potential risk of flooding caused by hard surface run-

off.  Councillor Pugh addressed these concerns, including that the proposal 
accorded with local planning policy and the National Planning Policy 
Framework, as outlined in the report to Council; however some Members 

supported Councillor Clements’ concerns. 
 

On the motion of Councillor Alaric Pugh, seconded by Councillor Ian Houlder, 
and duly carried it was 
 

RESOLVED: 
 

That the Development Brief for the allocated housing site at Erskine Lodge, 
Great Whelnetham, as contained in Appendix A to Report No: 
SDW/SE/15/015, be adopted as non-statutory planning guidance subject to 

an amendment whereby an indication is given to the developers that there 
will be a requirement to investigate road safety aspect and improvements to 

the junction of the A134 with Stanningfield Road as part of the Transport 
Assessment to be submitted in support of a planning application. 
 

2. Land East of Barrow Hill, Barrow: Development Brief 
 

Approval was sought for the Land East of Barrow Hill, Barrow: Development 
Brief. 



 
Councillor Alaric Pugh, Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth drew relevant 

issues to the attention of Council, including that thorough consideration had 
been given to this item at the meeting of the Sustainable Development 

Working Party and its recommendations had been endorsed by Cabinet.  
 
Whilst this Development Brief did not strictly adhere to the Council’s Protocol 

for Preparing Development Briefs,  it had been considered by officers, the 
Sustainable Development Working Party and Cabinet to accord with the Vision 

2031 Development Plan document and Core Strategy Development Plan 
document.  The Development Brief would provide a suitable framework for 
the consideration of future planning applications. 

 
Councillor Ian Houlder, Ward Member for Barrow, stated that this 

Development Brief had been produced sooner than expected; however, he 
considered village residents generally supported the proposals although there 
was an expectation from Suffolk County Council to make highway 

infrastructure improvements. 
 

Councillor Farthing supported Councillor Houlder’s comments, adding that it 
was important to maintain the character of  the village, which included 

providing sufficient garden space within new housing developments. 
 
On the motion of Councillor Alaric Pugh, seconded by Councillor Peter 

Stevens, and duly carried it was 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the Development Brief for Land East of Barrow Hill, Barrow, as contained 

in Appendix A to Report No: SDW/SE/15/014,  be adopted as non-statutory 
planning guidance. 

 
3. The Meadows, Wickhambrook: Development Brief 
 

Approval was sought for the Development Brief for The Meadows, 
Wickhambrook. 

 
Councillor Alaric Pugh, Portfolio Holder for Planning and Growth drew relevant 
issues to the attention of Council, including that the Development Brief had 

been considered by officers, the majority of Members of the Sustainable 
Development Working Party and Cabinet to accord with the Council’s Protocol 

for Preparing Development Briefs, the Vision 2031 Development Plan 
document and Core Strategy Development Plan document.  Some 
amendments had been made to the Development Brief following a good 

response by the local community to the consultation, and would provide a 
suitable framework for the consideration of future planning applications. 

 
Councillor Clive Pollington, Ward Member for Wickhambrook, stated that there 
had been extensive discussion during the consultation regarding a previous 

proposal to extend the existing doctors’ surgery in the village, which had 
subsequently been withdrawn from the Development Brief.  NHS England 

would however, still be required to assess health care provision in the light of 
development of The Meadows site. Some concern had also been expressed 



regarding parking around the surgery, however, following amendments, he 
and the community generally supported the draft document. 

 
On the motion of Councillor Alaric Pugh, seconded by Councillor Peter 

Stevens, and duly carried it was 
 
RESOLVED: 

 
That the Development Brief for The Meadows, Wickhambrook, as contained in 

Appendix A to Report No: SDW/SE/15/016,  be adopted as non-statutory 
planning guidance. 
 

(D) Referrals from Democratic Renewal Working Party:  
2 December 2015 

 
1. Community Governance Review – Initial Consultation Results 
 

(Councillor Sarah Broughton declared a pecuniary interest in this item as a 
landowner within an area being subject to the community governance review: 

Vision 2031 Strategic Site, North East Bury St Edmunds, and left the meeting 
during the consideration of this particular proposal.    

 
Councillors Patrick Chung, Robert Everitt, Wayne Hailstone, Diane Hind, 
Joanna Rayner, Richard Rout, Andrew Speed, Clive Springett, Peter 

Thompson, Patsy Warby and Frank Warby all declared local non-pecuniary 
interests in this item as Members of Bury St Edmunds Town Council and 

remained in the meeting during its consideration.  
 
Councillor Jane Midwood declared a local non-pecuniary interest in this item 

as a Member of Wickhambrook Parish Council and remained in the meeting 
during its consideration. 

 
Councillors Tony Brown, John Burns, Jason Crooks, Paula Fox, Betty 
McLatchy, Ivor McLatchy, David Roach and Barry Robbins all declared local 

non-pecuniary interests in this item as Members of Haverhill Town Council 
and remained in the meeting during its consideration.) 

 
Approval was sought for several recommendations in connection with the first 
phase of the Community Governance Review (CGR). 

 
Firstly, as there were a substantial number of proposals under consideration 

which were intended to form the basis of the final recommendations for the 
Community Governance Review, the Mayor invited the Service Manager 
(Legal) to set out a proposed procedure for managing the debate, which 

would allow Members to speak more than once if they had previously 
indicated which particular proposals, if any, upon which they wished to speak.  

Members were minded to agree this approach; however, it  required a 
suspension to the relevant Council Procedure Rule. 
 

Therefore, on the motion of Councillor John Griffiths, seconded by Councillor 
Patrick Chung, and duly carried it was 

 
 



RESOLVED: 
 

That Council Procedure Rule 11.5 of the Council’s Constitution be suspended 
during the consideration of Item (8)(D)(1), Referrals from Democratic 

Renewal Working Party: 2 December 2015, Community Governance Review – 
Initial Consultation Results, to enable Members to speak more than once 
during the debate. 

 
Councillor Patsy Warby, Chairman of the Democratic Renewal Working Party 

drew relevant issues to the attention of Council, including that Withersfield 
Parish Council had submitted a representation after the Working Party 
meeting which informed that they had concerns for the future viability of their 

council if houses at Hanchett End were transferred to Haverhill.  Whilst that 
view had been too late for the Working Party to consider, it could be looked at 

in phase 2 in some detail. 
 
Councillor Warby added that the CGR would be conducted in two distinct 

phases.  The first phase, which had just ended,  was to gather local opinion to 
help the Council shape a number of final recommendations.  The second 

phase, which would take place during 2016, was to formally consult on those 
recommendations before a decision was taken by Council in summer 2016.  

Councillor Warby emphasised that the results of the initial consultation was 
the first of two opportunities for people to influence the review. 
 

Councillor Warby then explained the detail of the five recommendations 
contained in the report, including that unless Members had previously 

indicated earlier whether they wished to speak on a specific proposal which 
may lead to an amendment(s), each proposal set out in Appendix A would be 
accepted as the basis for the final recommendations for the next stage of the 

CGR.  The recommendations set out in the report, were duly proposed by 
Councillor Patsy Warby and seconded by Councillor David Nettleton. 

 
Due to the significant and technical nature of the proposals, the Mayor then 
invited officers, Alex Wilson, Director and Fiona Osman, Service Manager 

(Democratic Services and Elections), to contribute to the discussions to assist 
Members with the debate. 

 
Where Members had previously indicated a wish to speak on specific 
proposals, support was generally shown for the corresponding proposal, as 

recommended by the Working Party.  Councillor Sara Mildmay-White, Ward 
Member for Rougham, demonstrated her strong support for the 

representation submitted by Rushbrooke with Rougham Parish Council, which 
had featured during Public Question Time earlier in the meeting, and had 
formed the basis of Proposals 4, 6, 7 and 8 recommended for approval by the 

Working Party.  Councillor Sarah Broughton, Ward Member for Great Barton 
and other Members considered there was merit in consulting on these 

proposals and/or supported Councillor Mildmay-White’s and Rushbrooke with 
Rougham Parish Council’s views.   
 

Detailed discussion was then held on the proposed parish boundary for 
Haverhill.  Councillor John Burns, one of the Ward Members for Haverhill East 

and also a Member of the Democratic Renewal Working Party, provided 



explanations on each of the Proposals, and made specific reference to 
Proposals 12, 13 and 14. 

 
Councillor Burns drew attention to the map relating to Proposals 12 to 14.  In 

addition to other proposals, Haverhill Town Council had suggested that 
between the Hanchett End (Haverhill Research Park) and North West Vision 
2031 strategic sites, the Haverhill Parish boundary should be extended 

outwards to follow the river and field lines, encapsulating existing properties 
by Melbourne Bridge in Withersfield Parish. 

 
Councillor Jane Midwood, Ward Member for Withersfield, expressed concern 
regarding the potential impact of the proposals on the villages in the 

Withersfield ward and felt that further detailed consultation was required 
during Phase 2 to investigate whether this change was satisfactorily 

supported by all concerned. 
 
Members noted that Withersfield Parish Council and existing electors by 

Melbourne Bridge had not yet been consulted on Haverhill Town Council’s 
specific suggestion to transfer this area to Haverhill (since these properties 

were not in a growth site), which would be undertaken during Phase 2. 
 

Councillor Burns however, subsequently moved an amendment to the motion 
to delete the above suggestion of the Town Council in relation to Melbourne 
Bridge/Meldham Washland.  He believed this remained consistent with the 

intentions of the Working Party in relation to the Vision 2031 growth sites in 
Haverhill.  The effect of his amendment was that the consultation map, would 

instead, show a proposed revised parish boundary in relation to the Haverhill 
Research Park which followed the line of the A1017 and the A1307 only, until 
it joined up with existing boundaries. (Note: for clarity, a copy of the 

amended map is attached to these minutes as an appendix.)    
 

This therefore meant that, in conjunction with the amended map, consultation 
during Phase 2 would take place on the following basis for Proposals 12 to 14:  
 

(a) the recommendation for these particular proposals would be amended 
to read only: 

 
‘The boundary of Haverhill Parish be extended as indicated on the attached 
map to incorporate the “North-East Haverhill” and “Hanchett End (Haverhill 

Research Park)” Vision 2031 strategic sites (alongside the “North-West” site)’. 
 

(b) The following additional recommendation in the report from the 
Working Party would be deleted: 

 

‘(2) the boundary of Haverhill Parish boundary also be extended in the 
vicinity of Melbourne Bridge/Meldham Washland as shown on the 

attached map.’ 
 
This amendment was duly seconded by Councillor David Nettleton. 

 
The vote was taken on the amendment, which was carried, resulting in the 

amended motion becoming the substantive motion.   
 



On the motion of Councillor John Burns, seconded by Councillor David 
Nettleton, and duly carried it was 

 
RESOLVED: That 

 
(1) subject to the following amendment to the recommendations 

specifically relating to Proposals 12, 13 and 14, so that it reads: 

 
The boundary of Haverhill Parish be extended as indicated on the 

attached map to incorporate the “North-East Haverhill” and “Hanchett 
End (Haverhill Research Park)” Vision 2031 strategic sites (alongside 
the “North-West” site)’, 

 
and to the associated change to the supporting mapping described in 

these minutes, the proposals of the Democratic Renewal Working 
Party, as set out in Appendix A to Report No: COU/SE/15/036, be 
approved as the basis of the final recommendations for the next stage 

of the Community Governance Review;  
 

(2) the Service Manager (Democratic Services and Elections) be authorised 
to prepare the final recommendations for consultation on each of these 

issues, in accordance with the requirements of the Local Government 
and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 and, where applicable, the 
further delegated actions indicated in Appendix A;  

 
(3) the updated provisional timetable for the remainder of the review be 

approved and published as part of  modified terms of reference for the 
review, set out in Appendix B to Report No: COU/SE/15/036;  

 

(4) the approach to consultation for the review, agreed by Council in 
December 2014, be confirmed for the remainder of the review (as set 

out in Appendix B to Report No: COU/SE/15/036); and  
 

(5) the Chief Executive be authorised to write to the Local Government 

Boundary Commission for England to request an Electoral Review of 
the Borough Council’s own electoral arrangements prior to the 2019 

elections, and also to highlight the issues being examined in this 
Community Governance Review which affect the principal area 
boundary of St Edmundsbury.  

 

117. West Suffolk Joint Independent Remuneration Panel -  Review of 
Forest Heath District Council and St Edmundsbury Borough Council 

Members' Allowances Scheme  
 
Council considered a narrative item, which sought approval for extending the 

current St Edmundsbury Borough Council (SEBC) Members’ Allowances 
Scheme in its current form until 30 November 2016; and for a new West 

Suffolk Joint Independent Remuneration Panel to be appointed from 1 June 
2016, to conduct a full review of both Forest Heath District and SEBC’s 

Members’ Allowances Schemes. 
 



Councillor Ian Houlder, Portfolio Holder for Resources and Performance and 
Member of the Selection Panel for the West Suffolk Joint Independent 

Remuneration Panel, drew relevant issues to the attention of Council. 
 

On the motion of Councillor Ian Houlder, seconded by Councillor David 
Nettleton, and duly carried it was 
 

RESOLVED: That 
 

(1) the St Edmundsbury Borough Council Members’ Allowances Scheme 
continue in its current form until 30 November 2016; and 
 

(2) a new West Suffolk Joint Independent Remuneration Panel be 
appointed from 1 June 2016, to conduct a full review of both Forest 

Heath District Council and St Edmundsbury Borough Council Members’ 
Allowances Schemes. 

 

118. Questions to Committee Chairmen  
 
The following questions were asked of Committee Chairmen on business 

transacted by their committees since the last ordinary meeting of Council on 
22 September 2015, as outlined below.  

 

Committee Chairman Dates of 

meetings 

Overview and Scrutiny 

Committee 

Cllr Diane Hind 15 October 2015 

11 November 2015 

Performance and Audit 
Scrutiny Committee 

Cllr Sarah 
Broughton 

25 November 2015 

Development Control 
Committee 

Cllr Jim Thorndyke 1 October 2015 
5 November 2015 

3 December 2015 

Licensing and 

Regulatory Committee 

Cllr Frank Warby  29 September 2015 

 

1. Councillor Diane Hind: Whether  any follow-up work was planned as 
a result of the presentation received from Streetkleen Bio Limited at 

the Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 11 November 
2015; and 

 

2. Councillor Jim Thorndyke: Whether Members of the Development 
Control Committee could take part in the debate on applications if they 

were also Members of Town and Parish Councils that had previously 
considered the relevant application. 

 

Councillors Hind and Thorndyke duly responded accordingly. 
 

119. Urgent Questions on Notice  
 
No urgent questions on notice had been received. 

 
 
 



120. Report on Special Urgency  
 
Council received and noted a narrative item, as required by the Council’s 

Constitution, in which the Leader of the Council reported that at the time the 
Council agenda was published, no executive decisions had been taken under 

the special urgency provisions of the Constitution. 
 
 

The meeting concluded at 9.39pm 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

Signed by: 

 

 

 

 

 

Mayor 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 


